

# JEAN SCHNEIDER

A FISHER-MILLER COLONIST AND HIS DESCENDENTS

# 1846-2007

By Ann Johnston Dolce Michael E. Schneider 2007



# Jean Schneider A Fisher-Miller Colonist and His Descendents 1846-2007

This document represents the concerted efforts of the descendents of Jean Schneider to gather and compile the history of this German immigrant family as it settled in Central Texas. The text undoubtedly contains errors and incorrect information as well as missing information. In some cases when contradictory information has been obtained both sources of information are noted. It is also noted that generations five and six contain only a brief outline of facts. These generations are still creating their histories and it is hoped that someday their grand accomplishments will be added to this record.

Thank you to all family members who helped to compile the data. Significant contributions in the way of research, document and photograph donation, storytelling, and professional expertise have been provided by: Ellie Luckett Schneider and Phocion Park, Jr., our first collectors of data; Virginia Schneider Johnston, our memory bank; Frances Schneider Bauman, Barbara Pecot Parham, Paula Peters, Jim and Glenda Rogers, Patricia Comer Schneider, Mike Maloney and Sally Park Peddy, who provided treasure

troves of photographs; Barbara Richter Hajek, the San Antonio connection; Cindy Schneider Walston, the photo identification expert, Liz Hicks, a professional genealogist specializing in Texans of German ancestry; the staff at the Austin History Center; and most of all, Mary Jo Butler Cooper who gave Austin and the family a culture of keeping family history alive.

#### **German Immigration in Texas**

The immigration of Germans to Texas, for all practical purposes, began in 1831 when Friedrich Ernst, a native of Oldenburg, received a land grant from the Mexican Government. The land was in the Valley of Mill Creek in the present-day northwestern Austin County, west of Houston. Ernst established a farm and found the land so desirable that he wrote enthusiastic letters to friends in Germany.<sup>1</sup>

Through these "America letters" that were published in newspapers and in book form, he reached and influenced other prospective migrants. He described a land with a winterless climate like that of Sicily. It had abundant game and fish, was fertile and rich, and only needed the hard work of Germans to make it produce abundantly. Taxes were virtually nil, and large tracts of land were available for only a surveyor's fee; hunting and fishing required no licenses. Texas was an earthly paradise.<sup>2</sup> In the years that followed, a small stream of German immigrants numbering in the hundreds settled near Ernst.<sup>3</sup>

The numbers probably would have remained small and rather insignificant if it had not been for the work of the **Vereinzum Schutz deutscher Einwanderer** in Texas, a society composed of wealthy Germans who were interested in overseas colonization for both economic and philanthropic reasons. These promoters hoped, by purchasing colonial lands and settling them with Germans, to realize a profit on their investment as land values increased with the development of the area, and at the same time to provide a safe and prosperous future for thousands of emigrants. After some consideration, Texas was chosen as the site for the colony. The Verein obtained the right to settle Germans on a vast tract of land in west-central Texas known as the Fisher-Miller Grant.<sup>4</sup>

The offer by the Verein to prospective emigrants was very attractive and recruits were easy to find. Each unmarried man was to pay the equivalent of \$120 and the head of a household \$240 and agreed to cultivate at least fifteen acres for three years and to occupy his house for the same period. In return for this, the Verein promised (1) free transportation to the colony, (2) free land in the colony - 160 acres for a single man and 320 acres for a family, (3) a free log house, (4) provisions and all goods necessary to begin farming, supplied on credit until the second successive crop had been harvested and (5) numerous public improvements, such as the construction of roads, mills, cotton gins, hospitals, schools, churches, orphan asylums and even the canalization of rivers. All this the Verein proposed to do with a total capital of only about \$80,000, apparently convinced that huge profits would be realized by keeping ownership of one-half of the land under the colony.

Under the supervision of Prince Carl von Solms Braunsfels, and later the Baron von Meusebach, the Verein went about the task of colonization. Beginning in 1844, German emigrants were sent by sailing ship to Galveston and then to Indianola, the Verein port on Matagorda Bay. It was soon realized that the land obtained for colonization was too far from the coast to be settled immediately and as a result, New Braunsfels (Comal County, 1845) and Fredericksburg (Gillespie County, 1846) were founded as way stations. The German immigrants brought by the Verein numbered 7,380 in the period from 1844 to 1846. The following year, 1847, the Verein went bankrupt, a victim of improper management and inadequate planning.<sup>5</sup>

The German immigrants that came to Texas arrived in clusters from confined districts in Germany to settle similarly confined colonial areas. People from small rural parishes in Germany settled a county or part of a county in Texas. Typically, their neighbors had been neighbors in the Fatherland. Most of the German immigrant clusters came from west central Germany, particularly Nassau, southern Hanover, Brunswick, Hesse and western Thuringia.<sup>6</sup>

The German settlers who came to Texas generally were solid middle-class peasants. They were landowning families, artisans, and, in a few cases, university-educated professional people and intellectuals. The majority were farmers with a modest experience in trade. The Germans were ambitious people who believed their futures were cramped by the social and economic system at home. They were not povertystricken and oppressed. Indeed, they were able to afford the substantial cash investment required in overseas migration.<sup>7</sup>

As part of this wave of settlers in April of 1846, came thirty-three year old Jean Schneider from Welgesheim, Hessen Darmstadt. The Texas story begins.

#### References

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Jordan, Terry G.; "German Seed in Texas Soil: Immigrant Farmers in Nineteenth-Century Texas"; Austin; University of Texas Press; 1994; page 41

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Handbook of Texas Online

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Handbook of Texas Online

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Jordan, Terry G.; "German Seed in Texas Soil: Immigrant Farmers in Nineteenth-Century Texas"; Austin; University of Texas Press; 1994; page 41

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Jordan, Terry G.; "German Seed in Texas Soil: Immigrant Farmers in Nineteenth-Century Texas"; Austin; University of Texas Press; 1994; page 41, 43-44

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Handbook of Texas Online

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Handbook of Texas Online

### First Generation Jean Schneider 1813-1862

Jean Schneider (1813-1862)——— m. Margaretha Groben (1827-1883)	— Jacob Peter Schneider (1852-1925)— m. Mary K. Kirschvink (1856-1936)	Leonard John Schneider (1882-1940) m. Pauline Robinson (1881-1971) Charles J. Schneider (1884-1942) m. Edna Lois Estes (1892-1954) Anna Margaret Schneider (1886-1965) Edward Thomas Schneider (1889-1977) m. Helen Shurr (1893-1983) Francis Ralph Schneider (1901-1980) m. Olga T. Sundberg (1905-1995)
	—Albert Schneider (1854-1938) m. Christina Nuhn (1856-1910)	Albert Schneider, Jr. (1878-1950) m. Minnie Pepper (1888-1967) William Schneider (1879-1965) m. Margaret M. Elsey (1887-1975)
	—John Dominic Schneider (1856-1912)— m. Antonia C. Schiebel (1861-1943)	Joseph Jacob Schneider (1886-1971) m. Elizabeth Leonard (1886-1965) Edwin Albert Schneider (1890-1976) m. Anna Marie Morrey (1895-1972) Frank Adolph Schneider (1892-1964) m. Aurora Pinedo (1900-1980) Antoinette Schneider (1895-1988) George W. Schneider (1897-1936) m. Dorothy Elain Fletcher (1898-1981)
	— Mary Isabelle Schneider (1859-1940)— m. Thomas Anderson (1849-1923)	Christina Mary Anderson (1885-1966) m. Otto Paul Richter (1883-1907) Lilly M. Anderson (1887-1964) Tommie P. Anderson (1894-1976) m. Edward V. Henckel (1894-1976)
	Adolph Herman Schneider (1862-1942) m. Mary E. Ott (1868-1935)	Cecilia M. Schneider (1890-1956) m. Ralph Werner Nuhn (1888-1962) Walter Thomas Schneider (1892-1981) m. Margaret Cappel (1908-1997)

**Johann "Jean" Schneider** was born on 26 Nov 1813 in Welgesheim, Hessen Darmstadt, southwest of Mainz, Germany.<sup>1</sup> Baptismal documents from Hessen, Germany record that on 28

November Joannes (Johann), legitimate son of **Peter Schneider** and his wife **Catharina Margaretha Emmerich** was christened and the sponsor was Johannes Zimmer, a citizen of Ober-Hilbersheim. Jean had several siblings: John Peter born in 1804, Anna Elizabeth born in 1807, Joe Mathias born 1809, Catharina Margaretha baptized 29 Oct 1816, and Balthasar who was born in 1822.<sup>2</sup>

Peter Schneider Signature 1822

The Sophienburg Archives in New Braunfels, Texas has a genealogy of Balthasar Schneider (1822-1907) compiled by a descendent, Nelson Neal Schneider,<sup>3</sup> that confirms that this was indeed Jean's brother who also emigrated from Germany to Texas and is buried in New Braunfels City Cemetery. Jeanne Park and her sister, Mary Ann Schneider, heard family stories that Jean

Johann [Jean] Schneider's Baptismal Record -1813

had a brother, "Baldis," who left Germany and moved to France because he got into some difficulty with a member of the Hohenzollern family. The story that was told was, "He was a Count in the Old Country, but he's no Count here."<sup>4</sup>



On 22 Dec 1845 at the age of 33 Jean Schneider, a brewer by trade,<sup>5</sup> emigrated from Germany to New Braunfels, Comal County, Texas through the port of Galveston, Texas.<sup>6</sup> Documents from the Texas General Land Office show that Jean was a Fisher-Miller colonist and signed a contract or agreement with the Society for the Protection of German Immigrants in Texas on 22 Dec 1845 in Antwerp before boarding the "Hamilton," bound for Galveston. The agreement provided 160 acres of land in the county of San Antonio, Republic of Texas in an area that became known as the Fisher-Miller Colony provided the colonist lived on the land for three consecutive years, fenced and cultivated 15 acres of the land and built a dwelling. The provisional deed was to be exchanged in Texas with a final deed drafted by the government of Texas. The agreement was witnessed by the Consulate of the Republic of Texas for the port of Antwerp on 23 Dec 1845.<sup>7</sup>

The date Jean arrived in Texas varies a bit depending on the source. The book "A New Land Beckoned" lists a total of 19 Schneider families from Germany immigrating to Texas from 1844-1847. Included is a Joh. Schneider, single, no age given, from Welgesheim, Germany, on the ship "Hamilton" which left Antwerp on 22-Dec-1845 and arrived in Galveston, Texas on 08 Apr 1846.<sup>8</sup> His Declaration of Intent to become a naturalized American citizen states that he arrived in Galveston on 12 Apr 1846, a slight discrepancy of four days.<sup>9</sup> A Jun 1847 document lists he arrived 15 Apr 1846 and his Fisher-Miller Land Grant Transfer records that he arrived aboard the Hamilton on 16 Apr 1846. All sources agree that Jean Schneider arrived in Texas in April of 1846.

The process of bringing emigrants from Germany to the Fisher-Miller Colony and the actual granting of land involved three steps developed by the German Emigration Company and the Republic of Texas. The first step was the signing of the

110	n:- 1
Jean	15 have day

1845 Signature

contract which Jean did in Antwerp on 22 Dec 1845.

The second step was the signing of a transfer, or the right to claim one-half of the colonist's land, allowed by the Republic of Texas law.



This transfer was to be signed upon the colonist's arrival in Texas and transferred one-half of the land to the German Emigration and Railroad Company, another title for the German Emigration Company. Presumably the colonists were aware of the acres they were to receive and to transfer

Jean signed a transfer document on 18 Jun 1847. The transfer was dated just over one year after Jean arrived in Texas. It is possible the transfer was signed at this time because the date coordinates with the beginning the land grant surveys, June 1847. Surveys of the Fisher-Miller land were completed prior to the establishment of any German settlers on colony land. Any attempt to settle prior to the completion of the surveys would have resulted in chaos. Once the surveys were completed, settlers were allowed to travel into the area and look, then return to Fredericksburg to plot their lands on a large map.<sup>10</sup>

The final step in the colonization process was the issuing of the certificate by which the colonist actually claimed land.<sup>11</sup> Certificates for land were issued usually in New Braunfels or Fredericksburg. The Society made two copies, one for the immigrant and one for the General Land Office.<sup>12</sup> Some settlers had difficulty obtaining land because the German Emigration Company was financially insolvent as early as the spring of 1846.<sup>13</sup> To aid the colonists, the Texas Legislature passed a law on 20 Mar 1848 giving rights to 640 acres for married men and 320 acres for single men to the Fisher-Miller colonists. The act did not negate the possibility that ½ of the lands could be claimed by the German Emigration Company. It must be noted that on 8 Jun 1848 Jean Schneider received a land patent for 320 acres in what is now Llano County under the provisions of an Act of the Texas State Legislature entitled "An Act to secure to the Colonists of Fisher and Miller's Colony, the Lands to which they may be entitled."<sup>14</sup> Jean's land was Section No. 57 in Bigham District No. 10 in Bexar County, later Llano County. It was typical Hill Country scrub land and was eventually sold by the family in 1942.<sup>15</sup>

Jean declared his intent to naturalize in Comal County in the fall of 1848 and became a naturalized American citizen in Comal County in 1851.<sup>16</sup> The affidavit, signed by Joseph Ackermann and Anton Riedel, attested that "the said Jean Schneider was known to them for the last five years during two years of which period he has behaved as a man attached to the principles of the constitution of the United States and well disposed to the good order and happiness of the same".<sup>17</sup>

## Einwanderungs-Vertrag.

#### = +34 = ::

Bwifchen dem Bereine zum Schutze deutscher Einwanderer in Zexas, repräfentirt durch den zur Abschließung der Kontrakte bevollmächtigten Agenten, herrn Guftav Merz,

Gines Theils und Tchneider Johann and

Undern Theils

ift nachfolgender Bertrag verabredet und abgeschloffen worden.

Es verleiht der Berein zum Erhute deutscher Einwanderer in Zexas dem Joferne

6. 1.

berzeit langen Etandes 100 a ores Daminb mmm welcher dies für sich feine Familie, seine Erben und Rechtsinhaber in bester Form Rechtens annimmt fagen Cin hundertik sechs zig aous - zu entnehmen von seinen Ländereten, gelegen in der jetzigen county Son Antonio, Republik Teras, so wie jener Landstrich geachwärtig daliegt, in dem gustande, in welchem er sich derzeit befindet, und wie solche dem Einwanderer durch einen Agenten des Bereins an Ort und Stelle werden bezeichnet werden.

#### §. 2.

Es benutt der Einwanderer den ihm überwiefenen Landftrich als Eigenthümer, ungefährdet in allen im Eigenthume liegenden Rechten, vom Tage der Befitzeinweisung an gerechnet, ohne jedoch während einem Zeitraume von drei Jahren, von bezeichneter Epoche an gerechnet, diefen Landstrich gang oder theilweise veräußern zu durfen.

#### §. 3.

Es findet diefer Uebertrag des Landes unter folgenden weiteren Bedingungen Statt. Es hat der Einwanderer

1) drei nacheimunderfolgende Jahre, vom Tage ber Befitzeinweifung an gerechnet, auf den bewilligten Landereien zu verweilen;

2) in demfelben Beitabichnitt fünfzebn acres Land zu umgaunen und in Rultur gu erhalten;

- 3) ein Bobnbaus auf feinem Grund und Boden zu errichten;
- 4) fich dem vom Bereine entworfenen Rolonifationoplane und den gefeglichen Beftimmungen des Landes im Allgemeinen ju unterwerfen.

Contract: 22 Dec 1845 page 1

**Texas General Land Office** 

Die betreffenden Landes.Bermeffungstoften fallen dem Einwanderer zur Laft, der Berein aber legt dieselben vor; es haften für diesen Voriduf fowohl, als alle andern, dem Einwanderer durch den Berein etwa gemachten Voriduffe, die umsonft bewilligten Ländereien und die darauf aufgeführten Gebäude und Vorrichtungen als Pfand, bis zur gänzlichen Abtragung der Schuld.

#### §. 5.

Gegenwärtiger provisorischer Erwerbstitel wird in Teras felbst durch eine von der teranischen Regierung ausgestellte, auf den namen des Einwanderers lautende, definitive Eigenthums: Urfunde, umgetauscht, und zwar drei Jahre nach der Befigeinweifung, und wenn die oben festgesethten Bedingungen von Seiten des Einwanderers erfüllt worden find.

#### §. 6.

Bei nicht punktlicher Erfüllung obiger Bedingungen durch den Einwanderer, verliert derfelbe feine Rechte auf gegenwärtige Berleihung, und es fallen die auf den vom Bereine ihm verliehenen Ländereien aufgeführten Gebäulichkeiten, fo wie die Ländereien felbst dem Berein als Entschädigung anheim.

Gegenwärtiger in duplo ausgefertigter Vertrag foll pflichtgemäß und treu von den Eontrahenten in allen Punkten gehandhabt und beobachtet werden, was diefelben anmit durch eigenhändige Ramensunterschrift geloben.

So gefchehen Untwerpen, ven 2. Vngamban



Der bevollmächtigte Agent.

1846

Consulate of the Republic of Texas for the port of Antwerpen.

These are to certify, that appeared before me Mr. from OChmy

**Texas General Land Office** 

and made oath, that the whole content of the aforegoing agreement was well comprehended and consented by him, and both parties signed the same in my presence.

Done in Antwerpen, this 23 of December 1845 MANY/Yaudender Comone

Contract: 22 Dec 1845 page 2

. STATES OF ABLERICA. STATE OF TEXAS. COUNTY OF COMAL KNOW ALL MIN BY Johann Schneider Afat F one of the emigrants introduced as a colonist under a certain contract of colonization entered upon between the Sovernment of the Republic of Texas and Henry F. Fisher and B. Miller, bearing date the 1 st day of September, A. D. 1843, and by the latter assigned and nansferred to the German Emigration and Reailsread Company, do by these presents acknowledge and declare, that I arrived in Texas on board the Blamitten from Blence at the jurt of Jalacorra on the sifleenth A. D. 184 6 and that by virtue of said colonization day of Amil contract, I am being a single mea acer the age off intilled to a conditional grant of three decadred rad facerly acres of land. Tchneider do by Now be it known, that I the said John and these presents accept the same upon the terms and conditions in the said coconization contract at forth and contained, and I do for myself, my heirs and administrators, in anside of the trouble and expenses of the said Company, had for transportation and otherwise, also in consideration of One Dollar to me in hand paid by the said Company, the receipt where of I do hereby acknowledge, and in pursuance of the permission granted to me in the said colonization contract, by these presents release, assign and set over unto the said German Emigration and Reailwroad Company, the one-half of the said Three he and busenty acres bing One hundred rad fixty of land, together with all my right, claim and interest, of, in and out of the same, in fee simple. In witness whereof, I have horeunto set my hand and scroll by way of seal, this The eighteealthe day of I are A. D. 184 y Scan Shaciter Mitnesses. THE Sucle Transfer: 18 Jun 1847

1116 200 4 metto Darmstaat, Germany, Declaration of Intent to Naturalize page 1 12 Apr 1846

Fall Perm Mosty three years, bearing allegiance, saged about cred Sa london dendo la reació tour 10/0 tor -12, 0h and de 10 2 and g 4 9 the nd la 8 **Comal County Clerk** ing to the ser acto Deand noviged. Solmado . Jean Declaration of Intent to Naturalize page 2

1:42 THE STATE OF TEXAS. Eglet -Bo all whom it may concern, Be it known, That on the County of Comal - 1 at the bity of New Branges Day of Same 1848 in the county aforesaid , Johann Schneider appeared before WILLIAM F. EVANS, Commissioner, July appointed and qualified under the provisions of an Ober of the Begislature, entitled "Son Ober to secure to the Colonists of Fisher and Albiller's Colony, the Bands to which they may be entitled," passed Albarch 20, 96. D. 1848, and made oath "that, before the first day of Peptember, 1847, he was introduced into Texas by the Berman Briggstion Bompany, in vietue of the Wolonization Bentrat of Fisher and Mailler with the President of the late Reepublic of Texas, and that he was a Single have and averia 11 16 14 april 1840 when he was so introduced, and at the time and place aforesaid, he also proved the same facts by Fred K Brucker and Phillip Engleback two disinterested witnesses. Bo it therefore further Honows, That he the said Johann Schneider is ontitled to receive three Mundred and Twenty - acres of Land WIPHIN PHIE LIDITS OF THE OOLONY of the said Fisher and Weiller : for which this CERTIFICATE is issued to him the said Lokan Schnee der : subject, however, to the following CONDITION, viz: that before a Patent com-issue hereen, the said Ithan Schneider - shall, within two years from the date hereof, settle within the limits of the Colony of the said Fisher and albiller. Sind the said Iolann' Sakneider has selected and d'orignated the following described Trace of Land (within the Colony Grant as defined by the said Colonization Contract,) as the tract for which he wishes to obtain a Patent, to wit : has selected and designated the following described Tract Section N: 57 in Bighams Wistrict No 10-Witness the hand of the said Commissioner hereto subscribed, this Sto. D. one thousand eight hundred and Forty Eg LI-OUR Commissioner For issuing Certificates to the Colonists of Fisher and Miller's Colony. Land Patent: 8 Jun 1848 BUIED AND ALLE man comment our course Vean Schneider ex parte. And the said Schneider having filed here in open Court his petition to become a cite of the United States and the Court being satisfied by the Affinit of Soseph Rehermann and Senten Riedel that the said Sean Schneider was known to them for the last five g torme A. L. 185%. years during two years of which period he has behaved as a man attached to the winexples of the constitution of the United states and well disposed to the good order and happinels of the same, and being also satisfield that the naid chan Schereiber has with his declaration to become a citizen of the United States in accordance. with the act of Congress in such case made and provided and the said Jean Schneeder having taken in over Court the Oath we. scribed by law to support the Constitution of the United States, and to absolutely and entirely renounce and abjure all allegians and fidelity to every prince, notestate, state or covereignty whatsours, sporticellarly to the House of Loussia, Seand dute of House Dunstate It is therefore ordered by the Court that the said Sean Schue, der be, and he is hereby, admitted a citizen of the United States, and that the Clerk issue to him a Certificate arrondinaly, And the wind Theoron Ch Theodor Stevring exparte. Naturalization Document: Fall 1851



Between June 1849 and June 1850,<sup>18</sup> Jean married **Margaretha Groben** another German immigrant. Margaretha Groben (also Margretha, Margarete, Margaret, Martha in the records) was born 14 Apr 1827 in Gau-Bickelheim, Hessen Darmstadt, Germany.<sup>19</sup>

The date and location of the wedding ceremony has yet to be discovered. An interview with Edward T. Schneider (grandson) relates that Jean was engaged to a woman in Germany and that he sent for her after he was established. Edward further states that Margaretha came to New Orleans and that Jean met her and they were married in New Orleans.<sup>20</sup> What is known is that, according to the Fisher-Miller documents, Jean emigrated as a single man and arrived on 16 April 1846.<sup>21</sup>



Even though the marriage location and date are not clear, there are recorded facts that help illuminate the movements of the family and help pinpoint the wedding date to a timeframe. The 1850 census for New Braunfels, Comal County, Texas has a "Jno C. Snider," age 36, Brewer, native of Germany and "Margaret Snider," age 21, native of Germany, listed with no children.<sup>22</sup> The age difference seems to match the tombstone information, allowing for when the census was taken. As part of the census, Jean and Margaretha indicate that they were married within the year indicating the June 1849 through June1850 dates.

18	5- 5- In	C Ineder	36 m_	Brunnes 3.	410	lur	1
19	Than	cont .	21.31		1 5 1	"	1
20	1,01	, n	A 1. P. A.	1.	300.		

Census 1850 New Braunfels, Comal County, Texas

Records are clear that Jean and Margaretha had five children: Jacob Peter (b. 1852), Albert (b. 1854), John Dominic (b. 1855), Mary Isabelle (b. 1859), and Adolph Herman (b. 1862). The four older children were born in New Braunfels, Texas and the youngest, Adolph, was born in Austin,



Travis County, Texas.<sup>23</sup>

According to much of the evidence, the family moved to Austin, Texas in 1858 or 1859. The obituary of John Dominic Schneider, a son, stated that the family moved to Austin in 1859.<sup>24</sup> The 1860 census shows the family living in Austin under the misspelled name "Snider".<sup>25</sup>

The 1858 date is supported by records of a school Jean helped to found, "The German Free School." The school opened in 1858, the first chartered school in Austin. incorporated by an act of the Texas Legislature. It was started in Austin because there was no system of public education in Texas at that time. Jean was a trustee of the school and was mentioned in a newspaper article as having been on a committee of three to choose the first teacher in 1858.<sup>26</sup> The school

building is still standing at 507 East 10<sup>th</sup> St, Austin, Texas.

The couple was definitely in business in Austin by 1860. Travis County records show that Jean took out a lease from Gustavus Kirchberg and on 14 Apr 1860, he opened a brewery in Austin in the rear of Kirchborg's Saloon on Congress Avenue.<sup>27</sup> On 01 Mar 1860 Jean and Margaretha purchased Lots No. (3 &4) in Block No 22 in the City of Austin on 21 Apr 1860 from Lydia and Augustus Schwartz.<sup>28</sup> This downtown piece of property became the family homestead. A reference to Jean and his wife is found in the New Braunfels, Comal County, deeds. Jean and

State Gazette 14 Apr 1860 BREWERY N SCHNEIDER WOULD RESPECT fully and onnee to the public that he established a Brewery in the rear of Kirchestablished a Brewery in the rear of Arch-horg's Seloon, on Congress Avenue, where Lager Been can now be had in any quantity. Having served a num-ber of years in the most extensive and renowned Brew eries in Europe, and being therefore thoroughly ac clisitated with the manufacture of this beverage, he is fulls able to furnish an article of the best quality, and be also warrants his Beer to be free from narcotic or thes n whole-one regredients. FRESH YEAST can be had every day at a reaso able price. T ose who bake they own breed are invited able price. to try it and they will cease using soda, sa..eratus &c r 56 ôria.

Margaretha are listed 1 Jan 1861, owning Lot #120.<sup>29</sup> The couple was definitely transacting land

purchases, leases and sales in New Braunfels and Austin during these years as well as opening a brewery in Austin.



As part of his brewery, Jean constructed a limestone basement on Block 22, Lot 4. In 2001 archeologists researched the two-room beer vault during the development of Austin's new city hall.<sup>30</sup> Built about 1860, the beer vault was the first of its kind in the city.<sup>31</sup> Jean had intentions of building a brewery at this site but he never finished the above ground portion.<sup>32</sup> Margaretha and her son Jacob Peter built a grocery store and wagon yard above the vaults but not until the 1870s.

The Civil War intervened and events drastically changed the fortunes of the young Schneider family. On February 1, 1861 the state convention passed the secession ordinance.<sup>33</sup> According to

recollections from his children and grandchildren, Jean was a member of the Confederate army but not much is known about his service. The <u>State Gazette</u>, <u>Austin</u> 22 Jun 1861 listed a J. Schneider among the privates in the muster roll of the Austin City Light Artillery Company under Captain H. Wilke.<sup>34</sup>





Schneider descendents visit beer vaults in 2007: archway detail on right

The Austin City Light Artillery was also known as the 6<sup>th</sup> Texas Field Artillery Battery and was organized June 1861 and mustered in on 14 Oct 1861.<sup>35</sup> It has not been confirmed that this was Jean Schneider, but there were many German surnames among the soldiers as well as several names associated with the German Free School in Austin including J. L. Buaas, Carl Weise, C. W. Pressler and Joseph Martin.<sup>36</sup> What is known is that Jean was killed in a wagon accident on 18 Jan 1862. He was either thrown from a wagon and hit his head against a tree and broke his neck, or was dragged or trampled to death while getting sand from the river.<sup>37</sup> The Sexton's Report for the City Cemetery (later named Oakwood Cemetery) in Austin, Travis County, Texas lists that on 17 Jan 1862 a "Mr. Snider," native of Germany, died from "falling out of a wagon".<sup>38</sup> A German language newspaper article from New Braunfels on 31 Jan 1862 mentions Jean's death: "From Austin, we received the reliable information that Mr. Jean Schneider (who formerly lived in New Braunfels) as he traveled to the

Cilled by falling out of Mayon In Inider aged 48 years Watere of Germany

river, to fetch sand, fell backwards from his wagon. The jerk [a type of harness] instantly broke and shortly thereupon, he died a painless death."<sup>39</sup> No death certificate exists for him since Texas did not mandate death certificates until 1903 and no record of death exists for him in the Catholic Archives of Texas since

	EH ROLL
	at Artillery Company.
4 Beerte berg hille	
Battery No (	Organized June 14, 1861.
Captain-II. Will	ke.
First Lieutenant-	-H. R. Von Bieberstein,
2d . do.	II. Green.
Orderly Sergeant	-H. L. Vogt.
1st do.	F. Schmitz.
2d do.	C. Ohrnstorf.
3d do.	A. Luck.
4th do.	E. Bastian.
First Corporal-0	. Schluter.
2d do. 2	Scholtz.
3d do. ]	F. Blum.
	Hertel.
Bugler-Pressler	
	ivales:
1. C. Benike,	23, C. Brinkmann, 24. Tae. Tabtteich.
2. L. Fellman,	24. Tae. Tabtteich.
3. Sussmann,	25 P Mator
4. Shroeder,	25. P. Meler, 26. C. Weise,
5. J. Leser,	27. J. Martin,
6. Hof heintz,	28. J. Luchsinger,
7 I Hornhow	er, 29. B. Tappe,
8. F. Dohme,	20 A Bunnat
9. A. Sommer,	20. A. Bonnet,
10. H. Bengner,	31. J. Schutze, 32. Hubzenreiter,
11. B Herzog,	33. J. L. Busas,
12. H. Sinnigsoh	n 34 Killing
13 C. Hornhere	n, 34. Killing, er, 35. J. Eichel,
14. Jurgensen,	36. W. Ohrndorf,
15 C Prosilar	37. J. Henniger,
15. C. Pressler, 16. P. Pressler,	38. E. Zimmerman,
17. F. Pressier,	39. J. Matter,
18. E. Pressler,	40. J. Schneider,
19, J. Schubart,	41. A. B. Nenman
20. A. Heusinger	41. A. B. Neuman, , 42. Jean White,
21. E. Tillmann,	43. W. Keise,
22. F. Sterzing,	44. G. Boehme.

St. Mary's Church death records date back only to 1865. Jean was originally buried in Oakwood Cemetery,<sup>40</sup> but now rests with many extended family members at Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Austin.<sup>41</sup> Unfortunately, no photograph of Jean Schneider has been found.

	oniorunalely, no photograph of Jean Schneider has b	een lounu.	
Galve.	weber gelöbtet ober hinweggetrieben worben	befannt if	At the time of her
artiren,	iein.	faum halt	husband's death,
atterien	1 man Of u D in artistica into sie adam		Margaretha was
traj tas	Maderidet half for Sean Education (matching)		pregnant and had four young
art und	früher in Men , Brounfala unhath) ald an	and the second second	children, the
man ge-	nach bem gluffe fubr, um Cant ju boten,		oldest age 9. "She refused aid,
ipen, um		a state of	save in the way of
ten.	rudlings von feinem Wagen fiel, bas Rud	aire 1	employment for
rfte von	grat brach und bald barauf, aber ichmergles,	pulje eit	her older boy, who was J.P.
foreibt	ftarb.	feine Red	Schneider."42
Compag-	Fabrilen in Teras. Ucher tiefen	ment in §	Although
1 Tage.	Orgr New Bladmeler Zeitung 31 Jahr 1802	ten, Bun	widowed, Margaretha
	Urtifel in meldem er faat : In Jeras mirb	(6)	U U

continued to transact business and raise her family. She sold property to Franz Gross on 12 Dec 1865, recorded on the same date, part of lot 91 in New Braunfels, Comal County.<sup>43</sup> This sale occurred after Jean's death in 1862 and the proceeds were probably used to help support the family. In the 1870s she and her son Jacob Peter opened a mercantile store and wagon yard on the north-west corner of Live Oak and Guadalupe streets. The store later moved to the south-west corner and today is listed on the National Register of Historic Places by the Department of the Interior.<sup>44</sup>

Margaretha's grandson, Ralph Schneider, recalled a story his grandmother reportedly told of a Yankee prisoner who escaped and found his way to Margaretha's house. Because she felt sorry for him, she hid the escapee in the loft and that night gave him a sunbonnet and women's wear to dress in for his attempt to get away. The next morning as she went to early Mass, she saw the prisoner's body hanging at Congress and Pecan.<sup>45</sup>

After her husband's death, Margaretha married Franz (Frank) Froelich (or Frohlich) on 22 Feb 1868.<sup>46</sup> Franz, ten years younger than Margaretha, was a brick mason<sup>47</sup> and died shortly after they were married, most likely between 1872 and 1873. Franz was a member of the Austin Hook



know in this community, died last Sunday evening, her funeral taking place yesterday evening at 4 o'clock from her late residence, corner of Live Oak and Guadalupe streets."

From the Catholic Archives of Texas death records: she "died Sept 16 buried Sept 17. She was a very good woman, raised all her children in the faith." <sup>51</sup> Margaretha is buried next to her first husband, Jean Schneider, in Mt. Calvary Cemetery, in Austin, Texas.

John and Margretta Schneider Mt. Calvary Cemetery





Mt. Calvary Cemetery, Austin, Texas

#### References

- <sup>4</sup> Park, Jeanne Schneider; Schneider, Mary Ann; Recollections recorded and transcribed by Park, Phocion Jr.; 30 Jan 1988
- <sup>5</sup> Schneider, Edward Thomas; recorded and transcribed interview by Hart, Katherine at the Austin Public Library on 11-Sep-1968, Austin History Center AF Biography Schneider, J P.

<sup>6</sup> Schneider, Jean; "Declaration of Intent", 1848, Comal Co., TX

<sup>10</sup> O'Neill, Patrick L.; "The German Settling of Fisher-Miller's Colony in West Central Texas", West Texas A&M, May 1997

- <sup>11</sup> O'Neill, Patrick L.; "The German Settling of Fisher-Miller's Colony in West Central Texas", West Texas A&M, May 1997
  <sup>12</sup> O'Neill, Patrick L.; "The German Settling of Fisher-Miller's Colony in West Central Texas", West Texas A&M, May 1997
  <sup>13</sup> Biesele, Rudolph Leopold; "The History of the German Settlements in Texas 1831-1861"; German-Texas Heritage
- Society, Eakin Press, 1987
- <sup>14</sup> Fisher-Miller Colony Land Patent; Texas Land Office document

- <sup>17</sup> Comal Co. Dist. Court Min.; Vol. B, pg 97.
- <sup>18</sup> US Census 1850; Comal County, Texas
- <sup>19</sup> Tombstone; Mt. Calvary Cemetery; Austin, Travis County, Texas

<sup>20</sup> Schneider, Edward Thomas; recorded and transcribed interview by Hart, Katherine at the Austin Public Library on 11-

Sep-1968, Austin History Center AF Biography Schneider, J P. <sup>21</sup> Fisher-Miller Colony Land Patent; State of Texas Land Office

- <sup>22</sup> US Census 1850; Comal County, Texas
- <sup>23</sup> Texas Death Certificates: # 12395; # 25811; #33538; #43584
- <sup>24</sup> <u>Austin Daily Statesman</u>, 9 Feb 1912 p7 <sup>25</sup> US Census 1860; Comal County, Texas

- <sup>27</sup> <u>State Gazette, Austin;</u> 14 Apr 1860
- <sup>28</sup> Index to Deeds; Travis Co., Texas; Deed Book "O" page 232 and 233.
- <sup>29</sup> New Braunfels, Comal County Records; 1-Jan-1861, Lot #120, Deed Book G, pg. 253.

Tombstone; Mt. Calvary Cemetery; Austin, Travis County, Texas

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Welgesheim, Hessen Darmstadt Records

Schneider, Nelson N.; "The Descendants of Balthasar Schneider and Theodore Leihener Schneider", 1997

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Texas General Land Office

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Geue, Chester W. and Ethel H; <u>A New Land Beckoned: German Immigration to Texas, 1844-1847</u>, Genealogical Publishing Co.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Schneider, Jean; "Declaration of Intent", 24 Nov 1848, Comal Co., TX Dist Court Min. Vol A page 107

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Travis County Deed; 9 Jul 1942

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Comal Co. Dist. Court Min.; Vol. B, pg 97

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> German-Texan Heritage Society; German Free School Book; page 12; Austin History Center Collection

<sup>30</sup> Hicks and Company, Archeologists; www.hicksenv.com/services/archeology

<sup>31</sup> Krane, Gene; "Austin Underground: The J.P. Schneider Store and Beer Vaults"; <u>Heritage</u>; Fall 2002; page 18-19

<sup>32</sup> Schneider, Edward Thomas; recorded and transcribed interview by Hart, Katherine at the Austin Public Library on 11-Sep-1968, Austin History Center AF Biography Schneider, J P.

- <sup>34</sup> Barkley, Mary Starr; <u>History of Travis County and Austin 1893-1899</u>; page 340; NOTE: H. Wilke is Hermann Willke who was also one of the original surveyors of the Fisher-Miller Colony
- <sup>35</sup> Crute, Joseph H.; "Units of the Confederate States Army"; Olde Soldier Books Inc., 1987
- <sup>36</sup> "The German Free School"; German-Texas Heritage Society,
- <sup>37</sup> Schneider, Edward Thomas; recorded and transcribed interview by Hart, Katherine at the Austin Public Library on 11-Sep-1968, Austin History Center AF Biography Schneider, J P.
- <sup>38</sup> Oakwood Cemetery Sexton Records 1859-1866; A. Eanes Sexton; Copied by Lucie A. Price, Austin Genealogical Society, http://www.austintxgensoc.org/cemeteries/oakwoodsexton.html
- <sup>39</sup> Neu Braunfelser Zietung; 31 Jan 1862; Translation by Connie S. Krause, Sophienburg Musuem, New Braunfels, Texas
- <sup>40</sup> Oakwood Cemetery Database; Oakwood Cemetery; Austin, Texas
- <sup>41</sup> Tombstone; Mt. Calvary Cemetery; Austin, Travis County, Texas; It is assumed that his body was moved at a later date, probably at the death of Margaretha, from Oakwood Cemetery to its current resting place at Mt. Calvary.
- <sup>42</sup> Schneider, JP; Newspaper article on Austin politics, 1925 (with photo), Austin History Center AF Biography, Schneider J
- <sup>43</sup>. New Braunfels, Comal County Records; 12-Dec-1865, Deed Book H, pg 195.
- <sup>44</sup> Schneider, JP Store; National Registry of Historic Places Marker
- <sup>45</sup> Barkley, Mary S.; "History of Travis County and Austin: 1839-1899"; Austin Printing Company; 1981
- <sup>46</sup> Catholic Archives of Texas; Marriages Vol 1 1853-1906 page 7
- <sup>47</sup> US Census 1870; Austin, Travis County, Texas
- <sup>48</sup> "Official History: Austin Volunteer Fire Department"; 1916; Austin History Center
- <sup>49</sup> US Census 1880; Austin, Travis Co., TX page 179, 1<sup>st</sup> Ward, city of Austin
- <sup>50</sup> Tombstone Information; Mt. Calvary Cemetery; Austin, Texas
  <sup>51</sup> <u>Austin Daily Statesman;</u> 18-Sep-1883

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Gallaway, B. P.; "Texas: The Dark Corner of the Confederacy; Contemporary Accounts of the Lone Star State during the Civil War"; Nebraska; University of Nebraska Press, 1994.